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Tab L, No. 5(a)

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
Law Enforcement Officer of the Year Award

Purpose of Award

To recognize an individual that has exceeded, above and beyond, the duty
requirements expected of the position held and who exemplifies the virtues of
professionalism and dedication and has demonstrated a distinct pattern of
service to enforcing fisheries regulations in the federal waters of the Gulf of
Mexico.

Eligibility Criteria

¢ Nominee must be an active, full-time, paid, state or Federal fisheries law
enforcement officer or U.S. Coast Guard officer.

e Nominee must reside and be assigned or attached for duty in one of the
five Gulf states.

e Nominee’s duties must be relevant to the enforcement of federal fisheries
regulations in the Gulf of Mexico region.

e Nominee must demonstrate good reputation professionally and personally
among his or her peers and communities.

¢ Nominee must have maintained an outstanding level of productivity and
professional achievement when the individual, through personal initiative,
fixity of purpose, persistence, or endeavor, demonstrates a degree of
effort that has a significant positive impact on fisheries enforcement, which
would exceed the normal expectations of the job.

Award Criteria

Team Work and Public Outreach — Nominee excels in deliberate and effective
communication with the public. Seeks opportunities to educate, inform and
exchange ideas with the public about regional fishery management issues and
priorities. Nominee demonstrates intra- and inter- agency cooperation; gives
specific and helpful feedback to improve job performance; shares his/her own
work experiences and information to help accomplish agency missions.

Excellence and Innovation — Nominee is willing to go beyond the call of duty
and continually seeks to improve efficiency on the job. Nominee has identified
means to increase constituent satisfaction or cost-savings for the agency and
has taken steps to achieve implementation.
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Attitude and Leadership — Nominee portrays a positive perspective to fellow
workers and the public, and takes personal responsibility for meeting
commitments and solving problems. Nominee demonstrates standards of
excellence and professionalism and exemplifies standards and conduct that
reflect honesty and fairness.

Achievements and Accomplishments — Nominee’s job performance
demonstrates distinguished career-oriented accomplishments, which have
assisted in fulfilling his/her agency’s responsibilities related to the federal
management of Gulf of Mexico fisheries.

Guidelines

Undisputable proof of the nominee’s outstanding performance, accomplishments,
actions, and character shall be required. The nomination package may include
supporting items such as letters from agency heads/supervisors, performance
reviews, official reports, statements, etc. It is recognized that confidentiality
considerations may preclude the submission of reports and related materials.
Nominations should be made for the previous year. Each agency may submit no
more than one nomination.

The Gulf Council’'s Law Enforcement Advisory Panel (LEAP) and the Gulf States
Marine Fisheries Commission’s Law Enforcement Committee (LEC) will review
the nominations and provide the Gulf Council with the top three choices. Upon
completion of the review, the joint LEAP/LEC Committee will select three
nominees. The Council will make the final determination during a regularly
scheduled meeting.





Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
2014 Law Enforcement of the Year Award

Nominee’s Information:

Name:

Position/Title:

Agency/Department:

Mailing Address:

Phone:

Email:

Nominator’s Information:

Name:

Position/Title:

Agency/Department:

Mailing Address:

Phone:

Email:

Please use no more than one page to respond to the following three items.
Attach your response to this cover sheet and mail to:

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
c/o Charlene Ponce/Phyllis Miranda

2203 N. Lois Avenue, Suite 1100

Tampa, FL 33607

Nominations may also be submitted by fax to: 813-648-1711, or emailed to:
gulfcouncil@gulfcouncil.org.




mailto:gulfcouncil@gulfcouncil.org



1. Describe the nominee’s current responsibilities.

2. Describe the nominee’s significant contribution(s) to fisheries
enforcement.

3. Describe specific qualities that make the nominee deserving of this
award.

| hereby affirm that the information submitted herein is true and accurate to the
best of my knowledge. | am aware that if any of the information provided is found
to be inaccurate or untruthful, this nomination shall be removed from
consideration for this award.

Nominator’'s Signature: Date:
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Nominee’s Information:

Name: Rodger Kyle Clifford
Position/Title: Conservation Enforcement Officer Senior___

Agency/Department: Alabama Department of Conservation and Natural Resources
Marine Resources Division

Mailing Address: __ PO Drawer 458 Gulf Shores, Al 36547

Phone: 251-968-7576

Email: kyle.clifford @ dcnr.alabama.gov

Nominator’s Information:

Name: Major Scott Bannon

Position/Title: Chief Enforcement Officer

Agency/Department: __ ALDCNR/ Marine Resources Division

Mailing Address: PO Box 189 Dauphin Island Alabama 36528
Phone: 251-223-1218
Email: scott.bannon@dcnr.alabama.gov

Please use no more than one page to respond to the following three items.
Attach your response to this cover sheet and mail to:

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
c/o Charlene Ponce/Phyllis Miranda

2203 N. Lois Avenue, Suite 1100

Tampa, FL 33607

Nominations may also be submitted by fax to: 813-648-1711, or emailed to:
gulfcouncil @ gulfcouncil.org.
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1. Describe the nominee’s current responsibilities.

2. Describe the nominee’s significant contribution(s) to fisheries
enforcement.

3. Describe specific qualities that make the nominee deserving of this
award.

I hereby affirm that the information submitted herein is true and accurate to the
best of my knowledge. | am aware that if any of the information provided is found
to be inaccurate or untruthful, this nomination shall be removed from

consideration for this award. /

Nominator's Signature: d%/ Date: Z//é






Alabama - Nomination of CEO Sr. Rodger Kyle Clifford for Officer of the Year

Conservation Enforcement Officer Senior Rodger Kyle Clifford has been an officer with the Alabama Marine
Resources Division since June 1, 2012. His primary responsibilities are to patrol the land and waters of the Marine
Resources jurisdiction and federal waters in the EEZ for commercial and recreational fishing violations. These
duties include dockside inspections, inspections at sea, inspections of retail seafood shops and seafood
processors. He is assigned to the Baldwin County District which encompasses approximately 800 square miles and
conducts patrols using vehicles, atv’s and boats up to 40’. In addition, he is a sworn state law enforcement officer
that can enforce all manner of state laws and conducts search and rescue as necessary.

CEO Sr. Clifford is a young officer who has developed rapidly and is considered a training officer in his district and
often goes above and beyond his general duties as an officer. He works well with all of the officers of the Division
in addition to officers of surrounding state, local and federal agencies. He has assumed a leadership role in
planning activities and conducting investigations. He creates an atmosphere of comradery during training and on
patrol. He has taken the initiative to lead nearshore and offshore patrols under the JEA program. These patrols
resulted in 365 hours dedicated to federal fisheries enforcement where he checked over 1200 anglers, 355 boats
and issued multiple fisheries violations. In March of 2015, he intercepted a vessel while on patrol that had whole
red snapper and snapper filets during the closed season. This intercept resulted in 3 people receiving violations.
During the course of his duties, he discovered some retail shops were not reporting correctly and were not
licensed. He was able to initiate cases on several establishments to obtain compliance with state and federal
reporting regulations. One retailer, a repeat offender, refused to appear in court. He was located by Clifford and
incarcerated for the charges. He has participated in many joint patrols with NOAA/OLE one of which was an
inspection of the M/V Althea, a 528’ bulk carrier, which resulted in the issuance of Summary Settlements for
possessing red snapper during closed season. In addition to patrolling, Clifford took on the maintenance of
several boats and pieces of equipment that were not his responsibility but he determined that some maintenance
was required to prevent possible injury or major equipment break downs, this resulted in a financial savings for
the Division. Clifford participated in the Mobile Boat Show providing information to over 10,000 visitors and was
the guest speaker for the local US Power Squadron quarterly meeting providing information on boating safety and
fishing regulations. He also attended several Gulf Council public comment and scoping meetings.

CEO Sr. Clifford is a hardworking dedicated officer who has a calm manner and utilizes critical decision making
skills to maximize his benefit to the Division and the resources. He has a passion for the job and a serious self-
starting work ethic that is a necessity for conservation officers who often work alone and with little to no
supervision. He creates an atmosphere of comradery during training and on patrol. His supervisor, Captain Glenn
Kornegay, refers to him as “the go to guy”, in the district. His skills were put to the test in April of 2015 when a
severe thunderstorm passed through Mobile Bay with near hurricane force winds just as a major regatta finished.
Dozens of vessels capsized and ten sank, ultimately six people lost their lives but due to the quick actions of CEO
Sr. Clifford 2 persons were recovered alive. A male and female were onboard a vessel that sank and the female
was able to grab a phone with a life proof case and make a call to 911. The call was routed to the USCG and then
to Clifford who had to use local landmarks and talk the couple through a description of where they were in order
for him and Captain Kornegay to locate them. With almost no battery left and the couple struggling to maintain
consciousness Clifford and Kornegay were able to locate them alive, treat them for hypothermia and get them to
medical help. For his actions, CEO SR Clifford was awarded a First Responder Award from the Order of Purple
Heart, an organization of former military members who had been awarded the Purple Heart. Clifford represents
the Division and law enforcement in general by displaying the highest moral and ethical standards.
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Marine Agency members honored for efforts during Dauphin
Island Regatta

Cassie Fambro | cfambro@al.com By Cassie Fambro | cfambro@al.com

Email the author | Follow on Twitter
on June 29, 2015 at 8:24 PM, updated June 30, 2015 at 5:28 PM

The Military Order of the Purple Heart recognized members of the Alabama Department of Conservation
Marine Resources Division on Monday for their contribution to the rescue efforts on Mobile Bay in late April

following the Dauphin Island Regatta disaster.

The following personnel were recognized:

e Director Chris Blankenship
e Major Scott Bannon

e Captain Edward & Bo Willis
e Captain Glenn Kornegay

e Officer Steve Humphrey

e Officer Jeremy Hicks

e Officer Kyle Clifford

The presentations were made at USS ALABAMA Battleship Park.

© 2016 AL.com. All rights reserved.
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Teen and boatmate 'lucky, thankful, blessed’ to survive Mobile
Bay storm that flipped sail boat

Teen and sailor tell of capsizing and rescue in Dauphin Island Regatta

During the 2015 Dauphin Island Regatta a storm capsized their small catamaran and put Hana Blalack and Ron Gaston in the
water. It was the first time Blalack, 15, had been sailing. They had already crossed the finish line and were heading back when
the storm overtook them. Later, after they were rescued following two and a half hours in the water, they learned just how
bad the day really was. Boats were capsized, and sailors were dead or missing.

Jeff Dute By Jeff Dute
Follow on Twitter
on April 28, 2015 at 7:30 AM, updated April 28, 2015 at 2:47 PM

"I've never been so cold in my life," -- Hana Blalack

This map from Ron Gaston shows the area where the 16-foot Hobie

catamaran they were sailing in the 57th Dauphin Island Regatta A violent squall packing 70 mph winds

capsized in a violent storm that blew across Mobile Bay Saturday barreling across Mobile Bay flipped Ron
afternoon. Gaston and 15-year-old Hana Blalack spent 2.5 hours adrift
in the bay before they were able to direct a rescue boat to their Gaston's 16-foot Hobie Catamaran like it

location thanks to a cellphone and handheld GPS unit.
Jeff Dute | jdute@al.com was a leaf.

Gaston, 50, found himself holding a rope
attached to the boat in one hand and his sailing crewmate, 15-year-old Hana Blalack, in the other.

Gaston's normal sailing partner, 17-year-old daughter Sarah was on another boat, so her Spanish Fort High
schoolmate and friend agreed to participate in the 57th Dauphin Island Regatta despite never having been

on a sailboat before.

"They told me nothing bad has ever happened during the Dauphin Island race. They said, 'Sailing is perfectly

safe."" Blalack said.

With the wind and waves pulling the boat and them farther from the direction in which they believed lay
land, Gaston said a question popped into his head.

"Just for a second it was, 'Boat or Hana?"" said Gaston, who has been sailing since he was a teen. "I let go of
the rope."

"He told me later that he thought, 'I can get a new boat. I can't get a new Hana," added Blalack.

The overturned boat quickly disappeared into the gathering maelstrom of howling wind, blinding rain and
building seas.

http://blog.al.com/news_mobile impact/print.html?entry=/2015/04/teen_and_boatmate luc... 2/1/2016





Teen and boatmate 'lucky, thankful, blessed' to survive Mobile Bay storm that flipped sail... Page 2 of 6

Now adrift, Gaston and Blalack, who is a sophomore at Spanish Fort High School, held onto each other in an
effort to stem impacts of teeth-chattering cold that set in within minutes and to keep from being pulled apart

as the storm's fury threatened to do at any second over the next half-hour at least.

Over the 2.5 hours they ultimately spent afloat on the bay, they also could not help but reflect on how a day

born of such promise and highlighted by triumph had gone bad so suddenly.
THE RACE

Gaston and Blalack had already crossed the finish line at about 1:50 p.m. p.m. and were only 5.5 miles

south of the Buccaneer Yacht Club on the bay's western shore when the storm overtook them.
Despite the start being postponed for nearly 90 minutes, the race itself had been exhilarating, Blalack said.

She and Gaston made a bold, late tactical move to the west to pick up the wind that allowed them to

overtake another Hobie 16 captained by Ron Gaston's brother Shane Gaston.
"During the race, she did great," Gaston said. "It was a nice ride, no big deal."

"We were about a mile behind Ron's brother and he had never lost to his brother, so we tacked way out to

the west and picked up the wind. We ended up passing his brother right at the finish line," Blalack said.

Blalack said with the south-southwest wind pushing them up Mobile Bay at around 20 knots, she got to

enjoy the thrill of the Hobie's true upwind racing speed and agility.

In a twist of fate or luck, Blalack took a handheld GPS unit out of its normal place in a pocket on the boat's
trampoline-style deck and hung it around her neck to keep up with the boat's track and speed.

"We were in a great mood. We were making 16 to 20 knots with the wind," she said. "We hit this little lull in

the wind, and then it just came out of nowhere."

Gaston took note of the storm's approach. When lightning started popping to the west, he instructed Blalack

to sit on the trampoline deck and not to touch any metal.

This map from Ron Gaston shows the route he and Hana Blalack sailed

Even though they saw the storm’s during Saturday's 57th Dauphin Island Regatta before their 16-foot

approach and were prepared as best they capsized on a return sail to Buccaneer Yacht Club during a violent
squall that blasted across Mobile Bay at about 3 p.m.
could, there was no way to prepare the Jeff Dute | jdute@al.com

small boat for the violence accompanying

the darkening clouds.

Within seconds of encountering the storm's eastern edge, gale-force winds caused them to lose control of

the small bow sail called a jib.

http://blog.al.com/news_mobile impact/print.html?entry=/2015/04/teen_and_boatmate luc... 2/1/2016
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The wind caught the sail and Blalack said things immediately "got a little crazy."

"When we lost control of the jib, the wind caught it, the front flipped over and threw us in the water,"
Blalack said. "I went straight over the back and he was thrown off to the side. When I came up, I couldn't

see him."

Blalack said she started swimming around the side of the capsized boat, but a wave picked up the hull and it
hit her in the head.

"I was trying to figure out what happened and where Ron was, when all of a sudden, I felt him snatch me

backward by my life jacket," she said.
Shortly afterward, Gaston let go of the rope tethering them to the boat.

Luckily, both castaways had on life jackets when they went in the water. Still, the huge waves kicked up by

the near hurricane-force winds repeatedly crashed over their heads.
When they were able to stay above the surface, wind-blown rain stung their faces.

Those elements and water temperature in the bay in the mid-70s combined to create frigid conditions in no

time.

"I've never been so cold in my life," Blalack said. "I was already cold prior to going into the water. With the

cold wind and rain, we were shivering within two minutes."

When the storm's fury subsided a half-hour later, Gaston and Blalack found themselves floating in open

water about a-mile-and-a-half southeast of the mouth of the Theodore Industrial Canal.

"She was a trooper. I told her, 'We're fine and at least we're not down at Dauphin Island or out in the ship

channel," Gaston said.
Their focus then turned from merely surviving the storm to now getting help.
A WATERY SOS

Miraculously perhaps, at about the same time Blalack was hanging the handheld GPS around her neck to

track their speed, Gaston placed a disabled IPhone into a pocket on his life jacket.
"I don't know why ..." he said.

Even though the phone's cell service was no longer activated, it still can be used to make emergency phone

calls, he said.

http://blog.al.com/news_mobile impact/print.html?entry=/2015/04/teen_and boatmate luc... 2/1/2016
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Gaston's first attempts to use the phone's emergency capabilities were unsuccessful.
"She took the phone, and being 15, was able to figure it out," he said.
Gaston's call log shows that Blalack stayed on the phone with the Coast Guard for 55 minutes.

"They were very helpful. It was kind of funny because they kept asking me how we were and if we were still

there. I was like, 'Yeah, I'm still here in the water. Where can I go?"

The handheld GPS allowed them to keep up with their position in the bay and relay those coordinates to the
Coast Guard.

"I can't say having those two things saved our lives, but it certainly helped,” Blalack said.

After more than two hours in the water, the castaways saw a boat with flashing blue lights making its way
west along what they figured was the Theodore Industrial Canal channel. The channel runs out of the canal

for nearly a mile 200 yards south of Gaillard Island before terminating at the Mobile Ship Channel.
Gaston said when they first spotted the boat their hopes of rescue soared.

Despite their efforts to get the attention of those onboard by waving their hands, it never turned their way

before entering the canal.

"T kept telling the Coast Guard, 'No, they're going the wrong way,' but they kept on going," Blalack said. "I

couldn't believe they didn't turn toward us."

When they saw the search boat emerge from the canal, Blalack told the Coast Guardsman on the line to tell

those onboard the boat to come to the first channel marker and turn south.
"I knew if they did that, they'd run right over us," she said.

Alabama Marine Resources Enforcement Division Capt. Glenn Kornegay said when they got close to the pair,
Blalack still had the IPhone "stuck to her face."

"She was actually on the phone with the Coast Guard and saw us before we saw her. She told the Coast
Guard to tell the boat with the blue lights on to turn due south and they'll run right over us," he said. "The

Coast Guard contacted us and that's what we did."

The MRD officers took the pair back to the Buccaneer Yacht Club. From there, they made a short drive to

Gaston's friends' house on the bay where they were able to take a shower and finally warm up.

http://blog.al.com/news_mobile impact/print.html?entry=/2015/04/teen_and boatmate luc... 2/1/2016
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It was only then that Blalack called her parents to let them know what happened.
They were incredulous at first, but then the reality of their daughter's experience sank in.

"My mom said that's the closest she ever came to losing a child and she didn't like it. She told me to never

do it again," Blalack said.

Gaston and others went back out on the bay on a motorboat Saturday evening, found the boat several miles
south of Gaillard Island and towed it back to the western shore.

The mast was broken and its sail shredded.

Blalack was a little sore and very sunburnt the day after her ordeal, but understands a few aches and pains

are minor compared to what others caught in the storm endured.

"I'm grateful that I went through this with someone with so much experience. Without him, I don't think I'd
still be here," Blalack said. "I'm very, very thankful , very, very blessed to have made it home safely. It

makes me sick to know there are still people out there."
POST SCRIPT

Unbeknownst to Gaston and Blalack, the storm had also capsized the Hobie 16 crewed by his brother,
Shane, and nephew Connor and another Hobie 16 on which daughter Sarah and Jim Gates, 74, of Van

Cleave, Miss., were sailing.

His brother and nephew, who both clung to their capsized boat, were in the water throughout the storm's

45-minute duration.

When it passed, they were able to get the boat turned back upright and sailed it toward a western shore
boat dock.

They were able to make a phone call from the strangers' house and got a ride back home.
Sarah Gaston and Jim Gates weren't so lucky.

After crossing the finish line, they were making way toward Aloe Bay on Dauphin Island when the storm

caught them head-on.
Their capsized boat with them holding onto it was pushed up against the Dauphin Island Bridge. When the

worst of the storm passed, Sarah used Jim's cellphone to contact her mother, who then alerted the Coast

Guard to her daughter's location.

http://blog.al.com/news_mobile impact/print.html?entry=/2015/04/teen_and_boatmate luc... 2/1/2016
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They were rescued about 30 minutes after the storm passed.

© 2016 AL.com. All rights reserved.
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State of Alabama ALABAMA UNIFORM NONTRAFFIC | Case Number
Unified Ju System
CITATION AND COMPLAINT 2015 001481
ARJA-20 Rev. 10/00 (For Scheduled NontrafTic Violations or Misdemeanors)
Lay Agency or
IN THE DISTRICT __ courtor BALDWIN __ county AL0030359
The undersigned complainant, being duly sworn, deposes and says that the person herein L Rppoxime,
named committed the offense hereinafter set forth in that on or about:
3/121/2015 12:35 PM
First Middle/Maiden Tast
WESLEY CARLSON WOOLARD
Street
9731 IVY GREEN DR
E5 State Zp
MONTGOMERY AL 36117
Drivers License Number State Expiration Date Birth Date
7670342 AL 6/7/11990
Teignt Weignt Eyes Far Social Security Number Sex Race
59" 180 Ibs. BLU BRN XXXX-XX-6296 M W

Name and Address of Employer

Did violate, VIOLATE FED LAW OR REG IN FED WATERS, Rule/Regulation
Number 220-3-.78(1) , within the County of BALDWIN , more particularly
described in the DESCRIPTION OF OFFENSE below.

DESCRIPTION OF OFFENSE

State Specific Facts Relatin:

ASSTSTING OTTiCer(s): Boros
Vessel: , Reg. Number: AL1912LL
4 Red Snapper out of Season

Officer Name Officer ID Agency ORI
Clifford 2922 AL0030359

Complainant's (Officer's) Signature
Isl Rodger K. Clifford 4/1/2015 2:18:42PM

Sworn to and acknowledged Signature and Title of Judicial Officer
before me this date 04/01/2015 /sl Elizabeth McCray 4/1/2015 2:19:23PM
COURT APPEARANCE INFORMATION D Court Appearance Required

By signing this citation, | am promising to appear in court on the date and at the time specified below. If a court appearance is not required, |
may choose to plead guilty before a magistrate or by mail or in person, paying the required fine and court costs prior to my scheduled court
date, in which event | do not have to appear in court. If | do not appear in court on the scheduled date and if | do not plead guilty and pay the
required fine and costs prior to that date, | promise to pay an amount prescribed by law.

I also understand that failure to appear or to plead guilty and pay the fine and costs may result in a warrant being issued for my arrest on the
present charge, and | may aiso be charged with second-degree bail jumping.

Court Appearance Date (if applicable) Court Address Telephone Number
201 EAST SECTION AVENUE
5/4/12015 8:30 AM FOLEY, AL 36535 251-972-6818
NO SIGNATURE REQUIRED Telephane Humber

Pursuant to Act 2011-628 334-657-8822

OFFICER'S NOTES
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State of Alabama ALABAMA UNIFORM NONTRAFFIC Case Number
Unified Judicial System
= CITATION AND COMPLAINT 2015 001479
ARJA-20 Rev. 10/00 (For Scheduled Nontraffic Violations or Misdemeanors)
La Agency or D
IN THE DISTRICT __ courror BALDWIN __ county AL0030359
The undersigned complainant, being duly sworn, deposes and says that the person herein Date Approx. Time
named committed the offense hereinafter set forth in that on or about: Siatianis 12:35 PM
First Middle/Maiden Last
THOMAS ATTICUS NORRIS
Street
8018 LAKERIDGE DR
City State Zip
MONTGOMERY AL 36117
Driver's License Number State Expiration Date Birth Date
5567561 AL 9/22/1948
Height ‘Weight Eyes Hair ‘Social Security Number Sex Race
511" 165 Ibs. HZL BRN XXXX-XX-2527 M W

Name and Address of Employer

Did violate, VIOLATE FED LAW OR REG IN FED WATERS, Rule/Regulation
Number 220-3-.78(1) , within the County of BALDWIN , more particularly
described in the DESCRIPTION OF OFFENSE below.

DESCRIPTION OF OFFENSE

State § ific Facts Relati e 3
ASSTSTIRG T Cér(s): Boros

vessel: , Reg. Number: AL1912LL
4 Red Snapper out of Season

Officer Name Officer ID Agency ORI
Clifford 2922 AL0030359

Complainant's (Officer's) Signature
/sl Rodger K. Clifford 4/1/2015 2:18:30PM

Sworn to and acknowledged Signature and Title of Judicial Officer
before me this date 04/01/2015 Isl Elizabeth McCray 4/1/2015 2:19:21PM
COURT APPEARANCE INFORMATION [ court Appearance Required

By signing this citation, | am promising to appear in court on the date and at the time specified below. If a court appearance is not required, |
may choose to plead guilty before a magistrate or by mail or in person, paying the required fine and court costs prior to my scheduled court
date, in which event | do not have to appear in court. If | do not appear in court on the scheduled date and if | do not plead guilty and pay the
required fine and costs prior to that date, | promise to pay an amount prescribed by law.

I also understand that failure to appear or to plead guilty and pay the fine and costs may result in a warrant being issued for my arrest on the
present charge, and | may also be charged with second-degree bail jumping.

Court Appearance Date (if applicable) Court Address Telephone Number
201 EAST SECTION AVENUE
51412015 8:30 AM FOLEY, AL 36535 251-972-6818
NO SIGNATURE REQUIRED Thleptione: Narter

Pursuant to Act 2011-628

OFFICER'S NOTES
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State of Alabana ALABAMA UNIFORM NONTRAFFIC | Case Number — —
Unified Judicial Syst
e CITATION AND COMPLAINT 2015 001480
ARJA-20 Rev. 10/00 (For Scheduled Nontraffic Violations or Misdemeanors)
La Agency or D
IN THE DISTRICT COURT OF BALDWIN COUNTY AL0030359
The undersigned complainant, being duly sworn, deposes and says that the person herein Date: Approx. Time
named commitied the offense hereinafter set forth in that on or about: IS 345 Bl
First Middle/Maiden Last
ARTHUR PAUL WOOLARD
Street
9731 IVY GREEN DR
City State Zip
MONTGOMERY AL 36117
Driver's License Number State Expiration Date Birth Date
4720771 AL 6/6/1963
Height Weight Eyes Hair Social Security Number Sex Race
59" 190 Ibs. BRN BRN XXXX-XX-9157 M W

Name and Address of Employer

Did violate, VIOLATE FED LAW OR REG IN FED WATERS, Rule/Regulation
Number 220-3-.78(1) , within the County of BALDWIN , more particularly
described in the DESCRIPTION OF OFFENSE below.

DESCRIPTION OF OFFENSE

State S| ific Facts Relatir ffe 3
RESTELEIRGOF I Er(s) : Boros

Vessel: , Reg. Number: AL1912LL
6 Red Snapper Out of Season

Officer Name Officer ID Agency ORI
Clifford 2922 AL0030359

Complainant's (Officer's) Signature
Isl Rodger K. Clifford 4/1/2015 2:18:34PM

Sworn to and acknowledged Signature and Title of Judicial Officer
before me this date 04/01/2015 Isl Elizabeth McCray 4/1/2015 2:19:22PM
COURT APPEARANCE INFORMATION D Court Appearance Required

By signing this citation, | am promising to appear in court on the date and at the time specified below. If a court appearance is not required, |
may choose to plead guilty before a magistrate or by mail or in person, paying the required fine and court costs prior to my scheduled court
date, in which event | do not have to appear in court. If I do not appear in court on the scheduled date and if | do not plead guilty and pay the
required fine and costs prior to that date, | promise to pay an amount prescribed by law.

1 also understand that failure to appear or to plead guilty and pay the fine and costs may result in a warrant being issued for my arrest on the
present charge, and | may also be charged with second-degree bail jumping.

Court Appearance Date (if applicable) Court Address Telephone Number
201 EAST SECTION AVENUE
5/4/2015 8:30 AM FOLEY, AL 36535 251-972-6818
NO SIGNATURE REQUIRED Telophone; Number

Pursuant to Act 2011-628 334-657-8786











Tab L, No.

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
2015 Law Enforcement of the Year Award

Nominee’s Information:

Name: Nicholas Guillory

Position/Title: Sergeant

Agency/Department: La. Department of Wildlife & Fisheries Enf. Division

Mailing Address: 2000 Quail Drive. Baton Rouge, LA 70898

Phone: _ 318-305-9006

Email: _nguillory@wilf.la.gov

Nominator’s Information:

Name: Chad Hebert

Position/Title:  Captain

Agency/Department: La. Department of Wildlife & Fisheries Enf. Division

Mailing Address: _2000 Quail Drive. Baton Rouge, LA 70898

Phone: 225-765-2990

Email: chebert@wilf.la.gov

Please use no more than one page to respond to the following three items.
Attach your response to this cover sheet and mail to:

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
c/o Charlene Ponce/Phyllis Miranda

2203 N. Lois Avenue, Suite 1100

Tampa, FL 33607

Nominations may also be submitted by fax to: 813-648-1711, or emailed to:
gulfcouncil@gulfcouncil.org.
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1 Describe the nominee’s current responsibilities.

2 Describe the nominee’s significant contribution(s) to fisheries
enforcement.

3. Describe specific qualities that make the nominee deserving of this
award.

| hereby affirm that the information submitted herein is true and accurate to the
best of my knowledge. | am aware that if any of the information provided is found
to be inaccurate or untruthful, this nomination shall be removed from
consideration for this award.

Nominator's Signature: WWW/f?Yf Date: /-/Y~/%






Sgt. Nicholas Guillory has been employed with the Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries
Enforcement Division since 2008. Sgt. Guillory is assigned to the Statewide Strike Force and resides in
Youngsville Louisiana. He was promoted to Sergeant in 2011 because of his dedication and commitment
to the job. Sgt. Guillory's function of work is to provide the enforcement patrol component in support of
major programs for fish, game, wildlife, ecosystems and boating safety regulations for the protection
and sustainability of wildlife/fisheries resources and public safety. He also serves as coordinator for
enforcement operational/patrol within an assigned statewide specialized enforcement unit. Sgt.
Guillory patrols private and public lands and water to investigate and conduct law enforcement activities
designed to impact natural resource conservation, protection, and management objectives.

Sgt. Guillory has been working federal fisheries enforcement since he began his career. He has become
knowledgeable in laws pertaining to Federal Fisheries and his peers look to him for advice and direction.
Sgt. Guillory spends many hours patrolling in the Gulf of Mexico and his case production reflects that
effort. He has made numerous shark finning cases, closed season snapper cases, over the limit cases,
just to name a few. In 2015, Sgt. Guillory recorded 444 hours of patrol enforcing Federal fish regulations
in the Gulf of Mexico resulting in 29 citations. Sgt. Guillory is assigned one of the larger vessels in the
fleet, a 37ft. Boston Whaler powered by triple 300 outboards. He takes great pride in this vessel by
maintaining both mechanically and cosmetically to be sure the vessel is presentable to the public and
ready for service.

Sgt. Guillory excels in outreach by communicating and educating the public. He always is willing to take
the time to talk to and inform anyone about the job, laws, or “where the fish are biting.” Other division
personnel have Sgt. Guillory’s personal phone number and contact him directly when they have a
problem or a question they cannot answer. He has developed a great working relationship with
personnel outside of the enforcement division. Sgt. Guillory is dependable and is always willing to go
the extra mile to get the job done. Anytime there is an assignment that is not “easy” or will be difficult,
he is the first one to volunteer.

In 2013, Sgt. Guillory was given the honor of being chosen as the Statewide Strike Force agent of the
year where he was recognized at the annual Louisiana Wildlife Agents Association convention.

Sgt. Guillory was recognized for his actions which saved the lives of eight people fishing along the
Louisiana Coast. Sgt. Guillory was called out in inclement weather to search for a vessel that
overturned. He spotted a person in waist deep mud waving for help. He pulled the individual into his
vessel and then noticed two other individuals in a vessel that was taking on water. Sgt. Guillory was able
to get those two individuals into his vessel also. Knowing these individuals were not original ones calling
for help, Sgt. Guillory went back into the Gulf of Mexico to search. He traveled about one mile west and
discovered two more vessels in need of help. One of the vessels was completely underwater and the
other one was beached. Sgt. Guillory was able to get two individuals from the sunken boat into his
vessel and then get the sunken vessel up enough to bail the water out and get it floating again. Three
people were on the beach and were able to get into Sgt. Guillory’s vessel. Sgt. Guillory was able to pull
the beached vessel off and get it back underway. In total, Sgt. Guillory was able to rescue eight people
and recover three vessels safely. (See attached news release)
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LDWF Agent Rescues Eight People from
Gulf of Mexico
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Release Date: 09/09/2015

Enforcement - Mobile Command Unit (3

A Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries Enforcement Division agent rescued eight
people from the Gulf of Mexico on Sept. 6 in Vermilion Parish.

Sgt. Nicholas Guillory received a call from dispatch around 1 p.m. on Sept. 6 of a vessel that
recently launched at Rollover Landing near Pecan Island taking on water. He made contact
with the vessel occupants who said they travelled south in Rollover Bayou and were in the
Gulf of Mexico when a storm kicked up producing high seas and lots of wind.

Sgt. Guillory was able to get to the location where Rollover Bayou met the Gulf of Mexico in
the pouring rain when he spotted one individual in the mud up to his waist. He was able to
pull him from the mud and get him in his boat.

Sgt. Guillory then noticed two other individuals in a vessel that was taking on water and
managed to get those two in his boat. He also towed their boat safely back to the inside part
of the canal and out of the rough seas of the Gulf of Mexico.

Knowing that the three individuals he brought safely to the inside waters were not the original
people that needed help, Sgt. Guillory went back into the Gulf of Mexico. He traveled about a
mile west and found two more vessels in trouble. One of the vessels was completely
beached and the other was completely under water.

Sgt. Guillory was able to grab two of the individuals from the sunken vessel and put them in
his vessel. The three people from the beached vessel were on the beach.

Sgt. Guillory then hooked his vessel up to the beached vessel and was able to pull the vessel
back into the water. The vessel started up and he put two of the people on land in that
vessel. Sgt. Guillory then towed the sunken vessel to a position to get enough water out so
that it could float enough to be towed to inside waters. The last person on shore got in Sgt.
Guillory’s vessel.

In total Sgt. Guillory was able to rescue eight people and recover three vessels safely and get
them back to the boat launch in Rollover Bayou.

For more information, contact Adam Einck at 225-765-2465 or aeinck@wilf.la.gov (4.

http:/iwww .wlif louisiana.gov/print/39486 1/2










Tab L, No.

Gulif of Mexico Fishery Management Council
2015 Law Enforcement of the Year Award

Nominee’s Information:

Name: Scott McLeod

Position/Title: Game Warden VI

Agency/Department: Texas Parks & Wildlife Department

Mailing Address: 715 South Highway 35 Rockport, Texas 78382

Phone: (361) 790-0312

Email: scott.mcleod@tpwd.texas.gov

Nominator’s Information:

Name: Henry Balderamas

Position/Title: Captain Game Warden

Agency/Department: Texas Parks & Wildlife Department

Mailing Address: 715 South Highway 35 Rockport, Texas 78382

Phone: (361} 790-0312

Email: henry.balderamas@tpwd.texas.gov

Please use no more than one page to respond to the following three items.
Attach your response to this cover sheet and mail to:

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
c/o Charlene Ponce/Phyllis Miranda

2203 N. Lois Avenue, Suite 1100

Tampa, FL 33607

Nominations may also be submitted by fax to: 813-648-1711, or emailed to:
gulfcouncil@gulfcouncil.org. :
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1. Describe the nominee’s current responsibilities.

2. Describe the nominee’s significant contribution(s) to fisheries
enforcement.

3. Describe specific qualities that make the nominee deserving of this
award.

| hereby affirm that the information submitted herein is true and accurate to the
best of my knowledge. | am aware that if any of the information provided is found
to be inaccurate or untruthful, this nomination shall be removed from
consideration for this award.

Nominator's Signature:é% %\ Date: 11/20/2015






Scott Mcleod

Current responsibilities:

Scott is a game warden stationed in Aransas County, a coastal Texas county. Scott is responsible for
enforcing the recreational and commercial fishing laws in the bays and the Gulf of Mexico in Aransas
County. Scott is the primary operator assigned to our 38-foot Safe-Boat patrol vessel, the P/V Holt,
Scott is also responsible for enforcing hunting regulations, the Texas Water Safety Act, general peace
officer duties, and a first responder to natural and man-made disasters. Scott also assists other agencies
as needed. Scott is also responsible for conducting outreach programs in Aransas County.

Significant contribution(s) to fisheries enforcement:

During our agency’s past fiscal year which runs from 09/01/2014 to 08/31/2015, Scott continued his
high level of productivity. Scott issued 85 citations and 94 written warnings. Scott conducted 19
programs to educate our constituents. These programs involved educating school children on the
importance of the various species of fish from our Gulf of Mexico. These programs also included our
commercial fishing industry, local fish guides, and other agencies. Scott annually conducts a week long
outreach program that involves approximately 250 fourth and fifth grade students. This outreach event
educates students on Gulf species of fish and the students are also shown how to fish with a rod and
reel. Scott conducted 553 hours of boat patrols on our coastal waters. Scott utilized our 38-foot Safe-
Boat on many of these patrols. Scott utilized one of our K-9 units to assist during several patrols
immediately after the opening of our Gulf of Mexico commercial shrimp season. Scott conducted
inspections of local wholesale and retail fish dealers. Scott conducted dockside inspections of
commercial fishing boats to insure compliance. During some of these dockside inspections, Scott
educated commercial fish boat crews on state and federal regulations concerning Gulf of Mexico fish
and fishing methaods.

Bescribe specific gqualities that make the nominee deserving of this award:
Scott is very knowledgeable of coastal fishing regulations both commercial and recreational. Scott is
also very knowledgeahle of our area waters including the Gulf of Mexico. Scott is always willing to share
his knowledge with his peers, supervisors, and other agencies. Scott is called upon many times by his
peers and his immediate supervisor for his knowledge. Scotit is a very competent operator of our
agency’s boats. Scott can operate all of our agency boats and he is always willing to share his expertise
in boat -operations with his peers, supervisors, and other agencies. Scott always assists lesser
experienced game wardens with boat operations. Scott is very mechanically and technically inclined.
Scott has assisted with maintenance and repairs of our agency boats and motors. Scott’s knowledge,
expertise, and willingness to always assist, has helped maximize his District’s budget. Scott continuously
-stays up to date with regulations and boating operations. Scott enjoys a very good reputation in his
assigned county of Aransas and this reputation has benefitted our agency and his team by intelligence
gathering and a solid working relationship with our local agencies. During the last six years, Scott has
averaged the following: 143 citations per year, 132 warnings, 16 public programs, 527 outreach
participants, and 577 boat patrol hours. Scott has consistently produced these good numbers and
always asks what more he can do. Scott is well respected by his peers and has consistently been a very
knowledgeable and productive game warden for our agency. '











Tab L, No.

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
2015 Law Enforcement of the Year Award

Nominee’s Information:

Name: Michael Strickland

Position/Title: __Senior Master Sergeant

Agency/Department: Mississippi Department of Marine Resources

Mailing Address: _1141 Bayview Ave Biloxi, MS
39530

Phone: _228-374-5000

Email: _mike.strickland@dmr.ms.gov

Nominator’s Information:

Name: Rusty Pittman

Position/Title: Lt. Colonel Assistant Chief of Enforcement_

Agency/Department: Mississippi Department of Marine Resources

Mailing Address: _1141 Bayview Ave Biloxi, MS
39530

Phone: _228-523-4132

Email: __rusty.pittman@dmr.ms.gov

Please use no more than one page to respond to the following three items.
Attach your response to this cover sheet and mail to:

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
c/o Charlene Ponce/Phyllis Miranda
2203 N. Lois Avenue, Suite 1100
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Tampa, FL 33607

Nominations may also be submitted by fax to: 813-648-1711, or emailed to:
gulfcouncil@gulfcouncil.org.

1. Describe the nominee’s current responsibilities.
2. Describe the nominee’s significant contribution(s) to fisheries enforcement.
3. Describe specific qualities that make the nominee deserving of this award.

| hereby affirm that the information submitted herein is true and accurate to the
best of my knowledge. | am aware that if any of the information provided is found
to be inaccurate or untruthful, this nomination shall be removed from
consideration for this award.

- s

Nominator’s Signature: @a@(\;yézzﬂ_, Date: ;2(// ///20%

On July 9, 2015 Officer Michael Strickland conducted a fisheries compliance boarding
of F/V Southern Pride while on an offshore patrol as part of MDMR'’s Joint
Enforcement Agreement with NOAA. During the course of the boarding Strickland
determined the captain was in possession of three thousand five hundred pounds of
shrimp illegally harvested in the U.S. Exclusive Economic Zone. The vessel

had harvested the shrimp with an expired Gulf of Mexico Shrimp

MoratoriumPermit. Further investigation revealed the captain of the vessel was cited
for the same offense once prior. Due to Strickland’s diligence while conducting a
JEA fisheries boarding a repeat offender is facing enhanced penalties.





Senior Master Sergeant Michael Strickland has served the State of Mississippi as a Mississippi
Department of Marine Resources Marine Patrol Officer since 2011. In his five years with Marine Patrol,
SMSgt. Strickland has advanced quickly through the ranks due to his leadership, proactive approach to
patrol and ability to work effectively in the ever changing environment of maritime law enforcement. As
a Marine Patrol Officer, SMSgt. Strickland is responsible for boating safety and conservation
enforcement in three coastal counties that include 359 miles of coastline, 1,298 square miles of
waterways and a multitude of rivers, bayous and tidally influenced bays and estuaries. Additionally,
Strickland is a first line supervisor responsible for the guidance and leadership of other Marine Patrol
Officers.

SMSgt. Strickland readily embraces his leadership role and plays an active part in the training
and career development of his fellow officers. He is a Field Training Officer (FTO), NRA Small Arms
Instructor, State Boating Safety Course Instructor and NASBLA Seated Field Sobriety Instructor. As an
FTO, SMSgt. Strickland not only trains Marine Patrol Cadets and Marine Patrol Reserve Officers, but
aided in the development and implementation of a new Field Training Program. SMSgt. Strickland is
responsible for semiannual in-service firearms training for all Marine Patrol Officers. In addition, he is an
adjunct instructor at the local law enforcement training academy and has taught Federal, State and local
law enforcement officers.

In calendar year 2015, SMSgt. Strickland logged a total of 463 hours of underway patrol, 1447
vessel stops, 29 Boating Safety related citations and 62 other criminal citations. He led the agency in BUI
arrests, having effected 17 and carries a 100% conviction rate. SMSgt. Strickland also assisted numerous
other Marine Patrol Officers conduct BUI investigations and search and rescue operations.

In addition to his tireless boating safety efforts, SMSgt. Strickland also participated in resources
related patrols through MDMR’s Joint Enforcement Agreement with the National Marine Fisheries
Service. On July 9, 2015 Strickland conducted a fisheries compliance boarding on F/V Southern Pride.
During the course of the boarding it was determined the captain had illegally harvested 3,500 pounds of
shrimp in Federal waters without a Gulf of Mexico Shrimp Moratorium Permit. Subsequent
investigation revealed the captain of the vessel had prior citations for the same offense. During the
same patrol Strickland also cited a commercial Menhaden vessel for illegal possession of Red Drum.

We trust you will agree SMSgt. Strickland is an asset to Mississippi. We feel fortunate to have
such a dedicated Marine Patrol Officer on patrol. SMSgt. Michael Strickland truly embodies the MDMR'’s
motto of ENHANCE PROTECT CONSERVE. He is a stellar example of a Marine Patrol Officer committed to
enhancing the waterways of the State of Mississippi; protecting her citizens and conserving her natural

and human resources.










Tab L, No.

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
2015 Law Enforcement of the Year Award

Nominee’s Information:

Name: Edward (Matt) Webb

Position/Title; Officer

Agency/Department: FL Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, Division of
Law Enforcement

Mailing Address: Naval Support Activity Building 432 Panama City Beach, FL

Phone: 850-767-0920

Email: Matt. Webb@MyFWC.com

Nominator’s Information:

Name: Erasmo Castaneda

Position/Title: Lieutenant

Agency/Department: FL Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, Division of
Law Enforcement

Mailing Address: Naval Support Activity Building 432 Panama City Beach, FL

Phone: 850-227-4217

Email: Erasmo.Castaneda@MyFWC.com

Please use no more than one page to respond to the following three items.
Attach your response to this cover sheet and mail to:

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council
c/o Charlene Ponce/Phyllis Miranda

2203 N. Lois Avenue, Suite 1100

Tampa, FL 33607
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Nominations may also be submitted by fax to: 813-648-1711, or emailed to:
gulfcouncil@gulfcouncil.org.

1. Describe the nominee’s current responsibilities.
Describe the nominee’s significant contribution(s) to fisheries
enforcement.

3 Describe specific qualities that make the nominee deserving of this
award.

| hereby affirm that the information submitted herein is true and accurate to the
best of my knowledge. | am aware that if any of the information provided is found
to be inaccurate or untruthful, this nomination shall be removed from
consideration for this award.

Nominator's Signature: %ﬂ(&)’/ﬂ(f %&0)’/{036{/@ Date: 1/29/2016






Officer Matt Webb
Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission
Division of Law Enforcement

If one were to ask FWC Officer Matt Webb where in the world he was most comfortable, he would
likely answer “On patrol in the Gulf of Mexico.” Webb is currently assigned to Gulf County, Florida and is
responsible for patrolling a large geographic area, including active federal fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico. Even
Webb would admit that although his duties take him inland to monitor hunting activities, on WMAs, inshore to
perform freshwater enforcement actions and along the Intracoastal Waterway for patrols, he focuses his patrol
efforts on offshore marine fisheries activities aboard his 29-foot offshore vessel. During the course of state and
federal fishery season, Officer Webb checked 322 vessels with 1,036 fishermen, issued 16 federal warnings,
issued or assisted with 29 federal fisheries citations (most of which concerned Red Snapper during the closed
season) and dedicated 584 patrol hours to federal fisheries enforcement. Officer Webb holds Merchant
Mariner’s Credentials through the U.S. Coast Guard (Mariner ID # 3547934).

Officer Webb is responsible for planning, initiating and coordinating federal waters offshore patrols
for his squad and has gained a reputation among his peers for his knowledge of federal fishery regulations and
species identification. He is known throughout the region for his enthusiastic protection of the resource, and
spends much of his time in the winter months working illegal gill netting cases. He has developed extensive
cooperative partnerships with other FWC personnel and federal partners, including the FWC aviation unit and
NOAA officers. Webb has an excellent working relationship with NOAA Law Enforcement Officer Pete Harwell
and maintains constant communication with him.

Webb’s educational efforts regarding federal fisheries management are extensive. He interacts with
and educations fishermen on fishery requirements and rule changes, and is frequently asked to conduct public
speaking engagements to discuss rule and season changes in an effort to keep the public informed. He sees
educating the public about state and federal rules and regulations as one of the most important aspects of his
job. A large portion of his resource work has been educating anglers on fish identification. Officer Webb uses his
knowledge and critical thinking skills to competently serve the public, going above and beyond that which is
expected of him at all times. Officer Webb is also frequently called upon to assist the FWC training academy in
vessel operations for new recruits.

Officer Webb was the boat captain when a distress call came in of a pontoon boat taking on water in
St. Joe Bay. Extreme weather had suddenly formed, with very high westerly winds causing 8-10 foot waves to
develop in the bay. Officer Webb was able to safely operate his patrol vessel in this extremely dangerous
situation to the vessel in distress. He then assisted three women, two small children and one infant into his
vessel and took them safely back to shore.

Officer Webb is the definition of a team player, and is always willing to participate in all
enforcement details. Webb is constantly studying marine fisheries laws so that he can remain knowledgeable
when dealing with the public. His work ethic is unparalleled, and he is successful at the arrest of willful federal
fishery violators, practices the safe navigation of vessel and crew, and frequently responds to offshore distress
calls.

He is a kind and thoughtful person and is a fine example of a public service officer whose
enforcement actions are typically guided by the C.0.P.S (Community Oriented Policing) philosophy. Officer
Webb consistently demonstrates great commitment to his team, the FWC, and to our partnering agencies. This
commitment and dedication has earned him the respect and appreciation of his peers. | am honored to endorse
such an exceptional officer whose demeanor and professionalism speak loudly in regards to his quality of service
and his dedication to his profession.










Tab L, No. 1

3/24/2016

Agenda
Law Enforcement Committee

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council

Doubletree by Hilton Austin
Austin, Texas

Monday, April 4, 2016
4:00 p.m. —5:00 p.m.

I. Adoption of Agenda (Tab L, No. 1) — Boyd
II. Approval of Minutes (Tab L, No. 2) — Boyd
[ll. Action Guide and Next Steps (Tab L, No. 3) — Atran

IV. Law Enforcement Technical Committee Summary (Tab L, No. 4) — Atran/Ponce
a. Enforcement Implications of LA, MS, AL 9-mile Reef Fish Boundary
b. Enforcement Implication of Offshore Aquaculture FMP
c. Draft Protocol for Background Checks of AP Candidates for Violations in State
Waters

V. Selection of Recipient for Officer of the Year Award (Tab L, No. 5) —
Boyd/Atran/Ponce

VI. Other Business — Boyd

Members:

Doug Boyd, Chair

David Callahan/Jason Brand, V. Chair
Dale Diaz

Dave Donaldson

Camp Matens

Roy Williams

Staff: Steve Atran
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lab L, No. 2

GULF OF MEXICO FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL

LAW ENFORCEMENT COMMITTEE

Golden Nugget Casino Biloxi, Mississippi

March 30, 2015

VOTING MEMBERS

DoUg BOYd. . .o e e e e e e e e e e Texas
Jason Brand. . ... ae e USCG
Dale Diaz (designee for Jamie Miller). ... .. .. .. .._..... Mississippl
Dave Donaldson. . .. .. a e GSMFC
Campo MatensS . « .. i e e e e aaaaaaan Louisiana
Harlon Pearce. ... .. ... i e e ae e Louisiana
ROy WEBEamS. . i e e e e e e e eceaeccccaaaaaan FLorida
NON-VOTING MEMBERS

KeVIEN ANSON. & it e e e e e e e e e e e e Alabama
Martha Bademan (designee for Nick Wiley) ... ... .. .. ... .. ... Florida
Leann BoSarge. ... ... e e a e e e aaaan Mississippi
Roy Crabtree. ... ... .. ......... NMFS, SERO, St. Petersburg, Florida
Pamela Dana. . ... ..ot e e e e e Florida
Myron Fischer (designee for Randy Pausina).............. Louisiana
N [0 o € = = 1 Alabama
Corky Perret. ... ... e e e cceacaaaaaaaanan Mississippi
Lance Robinson (designee for Robin Riechers)................ Texas
John SanChez. .. .. e e e e e e e Florida
Greg STUNZ . .. . o i e et e f e e e e e e e e e aa e Texas
David Walker . .. e Alabama
STAFF

Steven Atran. . ... ... e e Senior Fishery Biologist
ASsane DIagNe. . ..ot e e e e e e a e e Economist
John Froeschke. ... ... ... .. ......... Fishery Biologist/Statistician
DOUg Gregory. - e e i e e e e e e ceaecaceaaaaannn Executive Director
Karen Hoak.. ... . ... ........ Administrative and Financial Assistant
Ava Lasseter. .. ... ... e e aeaaaaaaan Anthropologist
Mara LevVy. ... i e e e e e e e e NOAA General Counsel
Cathy Readinger. ... ... . i iaecaan- Administrative Officer
Bernadine ROY. ... ... i i e e e e ccacaaaan- Office Manager
Charlotte Schiaffo............ Research & Human Resource Librarian
Bryan Schoonard. . ... ... ... GIS Analyst

OTHER PARTICIPANTS
Pam ANdersSON. .. ... e e e e i e e e caceaaaaaaaaan Panama City, FL
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=T 10 2 = T T T Orange Beach, AL

Steve Branstetter. ... ... i e e e e NMFS
J.P. Brooker... ... .. ...... Ocean Conservancy, St. Petersburg, FL
Michael Drexler. ... .. ....... Ocean Conservancy, St. Petersburg, FL
Cynthia FenyK. ... e e e e e e e e e NOAA
Martin FEISher. .. ... e e e e e e caacaacaacaaaaaan FL
Chuck GUEITONd. ... e e e e e e e dc e ccacaaaaeaaaaan FL
Ken Haddad........... American Sportfishing Association, Lloyd, FL
Chad Hanson. . ... ... i e e eaaaan Pew Environmental Trusts
Betty Harder. .. ... e e e e e e ccacaaa e e aaaaaan FL
=TT o N o = Y 1 SAFMC
BILl Kelly. .o e e a e ae e aaaan FKCFA, FL
Kristin McConnel . .. ... .. e aaaanan EDF, Austin, TX
Jack MCGOVEIN. ... i e e e i e e e e e e e e caccaacaacaaaaaaaaan NMFS
George NIleS. . ... ... e e ecacaaaann Summerland Key, FL
Daniel Padron. . . . . e e e e e e e e e Key West, FL
Bonnie Ponwith. o .. .. .. e iecceacaacaaaaaaan SEFSC
Jenny ThompSON. .. .. e i i e ceaeaaaaan Oceana, Lafayette, LA
Bob Zales. . .. e e e e e e m—a—aa Panama City, FL

The Law Enforcement Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery
Management Council convened at the Golden Nugget Casino Hotel,
Biloxi, Mississippi, Monday morning, March 30, 2015, and was
called to order at 10:25 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
APPROVAL MINUTES
ACTION GUIDE AND NEXT STEPS

CHAIRMAN DOUG BOYD: The first thing on the agenda is Adoption
of the Agenda. Any additions to the agenda or changes? Hearing
none, 1 would entertain a motion to adopt the agenda.

MR. WILLIAMS: Move to adopt the agenda.
CHAIRMAN BOYD: Do I have a second?
MR. CAMPO MATENS: Second.

CHAIRMAN BOYD: I have a second by Mr. Matens and a motion by
Mr. Williams. Any opposition to adoption of the agenda? Hearing
none, the agenda is approved. Has everyone read the minutes? |
would entertain a motion to adopt the minutes from the last Law
Enforcement Committee meeting. We have a motion and a second.
Any opposition to adopting the minutes? Hearing none, the
minutes are adopted. Action Guide and Next Steps, Mr. Atran.

2
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MR. STEVEN ATRAN: That’s really just there for people to refer
to for what’s expected by the committee and basically all we’re
doing s going over the report of the Law Enforcement AP.

CHAIRMAN BOYD: All right. Next on the agenda is the Law
Enforcement AP Report and Mr. Atran and that is Tab L, Number 4.

LAW ENFORCEMENT AP REPORT

MR. ATRAN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Because we are running
short on time, it looks like the first two items that are in the
Law Enforcement AP Report are enforcement reviews of two of our
reef fish amendments that we’re working on, Amendment 39, which
is red snapper regional management, and the options paper for
South Florida joint management of selected species.

Those are going to be covered tomorrow in the Reef Fish

Committee and so what 1 would like to do is temporarily skip
over those 1i1tems and do the rest of the Law Enforcement AP
Report and, if we have time, come back to those items today. |If

we run out of time, then we can defer those law enforcement
summaries to the Reef Fish Committee at the appropriate point in
that agenda, iIf that’s okay with the committee.

CHAIRMAN BOYD: Does the committee have any problem with that?
That will save us some time and we will just cover them in that
committee. That’s good. Thank you, Steve.

MR. ATRAN: I am going to start, i1if you have got your Law
Enforcement AP Report, on page 5, which 1i1s a discussion of
illegal, unreported, and unregulated fishing issues and possible
council or commission actions.

Lieutenant Commander Brand gave a presentation on the Mexican
lancha issues. It was basically the same presentation that he
gave to the council at the last council meeting. There were a
few differences, but it was essentially the same presentation.

One of the things that was pointed out that 1 don’t think
actually came up at the council meeting iIs that the estimate of
the total take of red snapper by these lanchas is about one-and-
a-half million pounds over two years and that’s greater than the
entire recreational take of red snapper that’s reported from
Texas landings and so that is a pretty significant amount of red
snapper that are being taken.

He also discussed some of the international issues with trying
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to prosecute Mexicans who are arrested. Essentially they are
held and then eventually deported back to Mexico. Because of
the issues with trying to enforce IUU fishing, and in particular
the Mexican 1issues, the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission
is in the process of drafting a letter requesting additional
funding to address the state’s challenges 1i1n combating 1UU
fishing in all the Gulf states in a significant, meaningful way.
I am not quite sure who that is being addressed to. Dave might
be able to answer that and that letter is still in the drafting
stage right now.

MR. DAVE DONALDSON: 1t’s out for comment from our commissioners
and it’s being sent to Penny Pritzker of the Department of
Commerce and should be sent shortly and once it’s finalized, 1
will make sure Steven gets a copy.

MR. HARLON PEARCE: Dave, in that letter, are they discussing
any changes to legislation to help imprison some of these guys
that are being caught or the use of the equipment or whatever?

MR.  DONALDSON: I don’t Dbelieve there 1is legislative
recommendations, but it’s putting more resources and using the
JEAs to make sure more resources are put towards this issue and
addressing i1t and making sure to help curtail i1t, but I don’t
believe there was any recommendations for legislation.

MR. PEARCE: As a follow-up, Mr. Chairman, | know at the last
meeting we discussed at length, I think, the fact that there 1is
a million-and-a-half pounds of fishing being wasted, first off,
and that we should have some HASP plans developed or something
for the agents so that we can properly utilize that fish iIn the
supply chain.

Secondly, the ability to slow down these lanchas by arresting
and putting in jail some of these guys that we can’t do and
we’ve got to send them back and the third thing was the ability
for our fishermen to utilize some of the equipment that was iIn
pretty good shape that we could auction off to help pay for
enforcement or whatever. 1 think that at some level we’ve still
got to consider those changes somewhere to help us make a
positive change in the Gulf.

LCDR JASON BRAND: 1 have one update from the last presentation
I gave. We have a Memorandum of Agreement that we’re working on
to donate the snapper to non-profits, the feed the turtle
rehabilitation farms, or research facilities iIn the South Padre
Island area. It hasn”t been approved yet at our higher
headquarters, but it’s looking good to do that and so we do have
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a plan in place for some of the catch that we’re bringing back
to shore, the illegal catch.

Like 1 discussed last time, the catch isn’t being held in a safe
enough manner for human consumption and so we’re just looking at
alternatives, such as the turtles or the research-type non-
profit entities.

MR. ATRAN: One other thing, as Jason mentioned, is the fish --
They are not properly held according to the regulations that our
commercial Tfishermen have to go through and they are not
considered fit for human consumption, but during the AP meeting,
there was a lot of concern expressed that those fish that do
make 1t back to Mexico end up being exported right back to the
U.S.

One of the problems we have, aside from the illegal fishing, 1is
that fish that by our standards would not be fit for human
consumption might be entering our commerce and that’s another
Issue. It’s not the council’s iIssue and 1t’s FDA’s issue, but
it’s still a problem with those fish.

MR. MATENS: I would hate to see a You Tube of red snapper being
used for crab bait. 1 am interested here in the footnote that
Jason -- A panel member explained, after the meeting, and 1 was
there and 1 remember this, that the boats are being held for
retrieval and that they could possibly be recovered. Are any of
them recovered?

LCDR BRAND: No, since we started this program, no boats have
been recovered from Mexico.

CHAIRMAN BOYD: Steve, go ahead.

MR. ATRAN: Thank you. There was an agenda item on the Law
Enforcement AP to discuss language on the proposed Magnuson-
Stevens reauthorization, but 1 think the thought was that the
Congress was going to be further along than they are on that
bill and we don’t -- We didn’t really have any language to
discuss and so that agenda item was postponed until there 1is
something to actually discuss.

The next item that was on the agenda was -- | was trying to be
overly ambitious, 1 think, and 1 was trying to come up with a
list of possible actions that either the council or the
commission could take to help make the enforcement easier for
the law enforcement folks.
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I had this idea that 1 was going to have this huge list that the
AP could go down and say that is or is not a good idea. The

only thing 1 could come up with though was to sponsor
development of a smartphone app for reporting Tfishery
violations.

All of the states, and | think NMFS also, have toll-free

telephone numbers that people can call, but having an app on a
smartphone might be an easier way fTor somebody to report a
violation, particularly if they wanted to be anonymous. Also,
the 1i1dea was that there would be some central repository to
receive those reports who could then send out the reports to the
appropriate agency, whether i1t’s a state agency or the Coast
Guard or NOAA Fisheries.

The panel members thought that this idea was worth considering
and 1 think a Ilot of the states do have smart apps for
violations or 1it’s part of their overall app for fish
regulations, but they are specific to that particular state.

Some other i1deas that came up that were suggested by AP members
was one AP member suggested that we try to establish a working
relationship with the oil companies that have the offshore oil
rigs to try to help report violations around the offshore rigs.
I am not sure if the oil companies would really want to make
that a priority.

Then another i1dea was to develop a procedure for Tfishermen to

report violations via VHF radio. I know the Coast Guard does
monitor VHF communications on 1 think it’s Channel 16 all the
time, but some procedure for reporting violations might be
helpful.

They discussed what to do with these fish that currently have to
be dumped at sea. We just discussed that. They can’t be sold
for human consumption and as Lieutenant Commander Brand just
mentioned, the Coast Guard is looking into possibly a program
for donating the fish to some of the sea turtle rehabilitation
programs or possibly donating them to researchers who can use
the fish in their research. We then went into the discussion of
the Officer of the Year Award Program.

MR. DALE DIAZ: Steve, you’re talking about this app and 1 know
the Gulf Council currently has an app and is i1t feasible that
there could be a button added to the Gulf Council app that would
just be to report a violation and that could go to some central
location? | mean 1 don’t know and it might make It too busy or
it might be complicated, but is that something that might be
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doable?

MR. ATRAN: Yes, | think so. It could be either a stand-alone
app or an addition to our app, but like 1 said, one of the
things that the AP thought might make this more useful than some
of the apps that are currently out there is that ability to --
Regardless of what the violation 1is, the person observing the
violation wouldn”’t have to figure out who do I report this to.
It would go to some central repository and they would decide who
the appropriate agency is and forward it to them.

IT we wanted to proceed with that, we could Ilook iInto
integrating it into our existing app or developing It as a
stand-alone app.

MR. DIAZ: Do we know how many people are using our existing app
now?

MR. ATRAN: I don’t have that information. Charlene might be
able to let us know. She 1s the one who i1s responsible for
overseeing the app, but I am not sure what statistics she gets
on how many times it’s accessed or how many times 1t’s been
downloaded.

MR. DIAZ: I actually think this i1s a pretty good idea i1f it’s
doable. I mean 1 think it could probably be done Tfairly
inexpensively. There is twenty-four-hour dispatches around and
that”’s already there and i1t could be forwarded to one of them
that could make a decision on where to send the violation and so
I think we ought to try to keep this i1dea alive and explore it a
little bit more and make another easy way for somebody to report
a violation.

LCDR BRAND: Mr. Atran, are you going to get iInto the report
from Jim Landon at the end or are you going to talk about -- Do
you want to quickly discuss that now?

MR. ATRAN: 1 am not sure where it is in my report. If you want
to discuss i1t now, that would be appropriate.

LCDR BRAND: Okay. First, I just wanted to give one update on
the numbers of lanchas intercepted this year. I didn’t provide
that at my last meeting, but as of last night, we got another
one and we have twenty-two seized so far this year and we do our
seizures based on the fiscal year and so we’re not quite through
half the fiscal year and we have seized twenty-two of these
lanchas and we have exceeded the record number of sightings
already, halfway through the year. The problem is still going
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on.

I wanted to kind of point you to page 9. It’s Attachment A.
Mr. Jim Landon attended the meeting at our AP and provided us a
very interesting report to Congress. Since our last meeting,
NOAA sent their annual report to Congress on I1UU fishing under
the Moratorium Protection Act and they certified or listed six
countries in the world of being IUU fishing in the U.S. EEZ.

One of those six was Mexico and it was specifically listed for
their lancha incursions in the U.S. EEZ in the southwest border
and so this is the first time that we’ve ever listed Mexico as a
country of 1UU fishing and the bottom line of this report is
that they have two years to come up with different programs that
satisfies the U.S. or NOAA that they’re going to take steps to
solve this problem from their government side of the house. IT
they don’t, they could face different sanctions.

I think, like we discussed earlier, they import several million
pounds of red snapper to the U.S. each year and so that could be
an example of something that could be sanctioned, but it’s a
very good step and 1 think i1t’s the TfTirst time they’ve been
certified for this action ever, because Jim Landon made some
progress in changing some of the definitions of IUU fishing to
now include this specific lancha fishery. This is a very good
and helpful tool that we haven’t had before and so I wanted to
make sure you all were aware of that.

MR. CORKY PERRET: Jason, it just hit me that that’s quite a
volume of fish and i1s there any biological data that’s being
obtained from any of those confiscated fish? If not, It seems
to me this could be an opportunity to at least pick up some
information from samples of those fish that are being taken, but
iT they are already doing i1t, so be 1t, but what’s the answer to
that?

LCDR BRAND: We do weigh all the fish. We weigh it In a big --
We have a big industrial scale and we put all the fish in a big
fish hold and weigh it and so we get an average weight of the
fish and we take pictures of them and take pictures of the
sharks and that’s all the biological information we do.

Many times, these come in iIn the middle of the night and so
there 1s nobody around to take any more data, but just for
clarification, we don’t actually bring in one-and-a-half million
pounds of fish to the station. That’s what the model estimates
IS coming iIn based on everything that we’ve seen over the past
two years.
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MR. PERRET: We are always Ilooking for TfTish fTor biological
information and 1t seems to me this would be a great opportunity
for the Center, the scientists in Texas, Lance, Texas Parks and
Wildlife, and so on. I mean I know a million-and-a-half pounds
are not coming to the dock, but certainly whatever the amount
that comes i1In would be a good source of biological data and so
it might be something that we could try and work on 1in the
future. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN BOYD: Steve, go ahead.

MR. ATRAN: Just one more point to that. Aside from red
snapper, 1 guess sharks are the other primary target by these
Mexican lanchas and as 1| recall, the Coast Guard is counting or
weighing how many sharks are brought 1in, but not really
separating them out by species and so for the HMS folks, there
could be an issue there with not exactly knowing what’s being
taken on a species-by-species basis.

The next item on the Law Enforcement AP Report was the proposed
Officer of the Year Program and 1 reviewed the proposal that the
council has come up with. The proposal calls for obtaining
nominees from the various agencies and then it says that the
Joint Law Enforcement AP and Law Enforcement Committee of the
Gulf States Commission would go through these applications and
select the top three.

At the time, during the AP meeting, | was thinking that because
they would be reviewing personnel items that that’s something
that would have to be done iIn a closed session. Steve

VanderKooy, who is my counterpart on the Gulf States Commission
staff, said that the Gulf States Commission committees are not
authorized to do closed-door sessions. Ours would be If It met
the proper requirements.

The panel passed a motion suggesting that the language for the
Officer of the Program review be modified so that the Gulf
States Marine Fisheries Commission®s Law Enforcement Committee
and review of nominations be removed from the program
description.

Earlier today, | was asking Mara her legal opinion on this and
she feels that that would not have to be done iIn closed session
and so 1f 1t’s something that could be done i1n open session,
there would be no need to remove the Gulf States Commission Law
Enforcement Committee from that program.
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Another item that the Law Enforcement AP discussed was the fact
that the program, as proposed, 1is only an award for an
individual and they said that they would like to be able to
recognize teams that worked towards enforcement objectives.

A lot of time on a team i1t’s not really possible to single out
just a single person, but there is also the question of trying
to mix consideration of a team with consideration of individuals
and so they also recommended that there be two awards, one for
an individual officer of the year and one for a team enforcement
of the year award.

That concluded the agenda items that covered the Gulf Council
business. Under Other Business, there was some discussion of --
Excuse me. | have a question.

MR. DIAZ: Steve, at this point, does anything need to be done -
- 1 would like for us to keep moving down the road towards
creating an Officer of the Year Program and 1 am okay with the
Team of the Year Program, but 1 mean 1 don’t know -- 1 mean
Officer of the Year, we probably at some point we’re going to be
bringing some officers to a meeting to give them an award and 1
don’t know what kind of budget or travel concerns we would have
and how large these teams could potentially be and how we would
handle that as far as giving out awards to teams.

I am not necessarily against that, but 1 jJust don”t know how
expensive that might be and 1f that’s a consideration we need to
think about, but at this point, do we need to do anything to
keep this moving along or is i1t moving along without a motion?

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR DOUG GREGORY: Its moving along. We’re
working with the Gulf States and it’s going slowly. If we would
do the team or even with the Officer of the Year, we would
probably do it, if they were in a team, in the individual state
when the council met 1iIn that state during that year. We
wouldn”t do it every January or every March, but it would be
whenever we meet in that particular state where the awardee
lives and so travel costs would be, 1 would hope, minimal.

MR. PERRET: But the Officer of the Year could be completely
different than the Team of the Year and so -- Under a certain
chairman, we seem to be meeting In one state a whole lot. We’re
not meeting In some states, but 1 am kind of like Dale and 1 am
all for the Officer of the Year thing, but getting to the team,
I don’t know. What are we talking about, a football team or a
baseball team or a doubles iIn tennis? That’s a whole different
issue.
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I 100 percent support the Officer of the Year Program, but
getting into the team thing 1s something we need a lot more
discussion on.

MR. ATRAN: One thing that we were talking about on staff is
that perhaps we should move forward with the person of the year,
the 1i1ndividual of the year, award and once we get the kinks
worked out of that, then consider adding a team of the year
award.

Also, there was briefly some discussion about what the award
would be. The AP members said that they really weren’t that
concerned with whether there i1s a monetary award, but i1t’s the
recognition that they are actually looking for and so if it’s a
plaque or trophy of some sort, that would be great, although 1°m
sure they would like the money too, iIf there’s a monetary award.

Under Other Business, right now the Law Enforcement Committee
and Law Enforcement AP are meeting as half-day meetings, most of
the time iIn conjunction with the Gulf States Marine Fisheries
Commission.

Last October, we had them meet jointly with our Law Enforcement
Committee. It ended up going smoothly, but in the background,
it was kind of a logistical nightmare to try to get all those
committees together.

They would like to go back to having a full-day meeting. We
used to do a full-day meeting with our Law Enforcement AP issues
in the morning and the Gulf States Commission 1issues in the
afternoon, or vice versa.

Now we are trying to get them more involved iIn the amendments
that we’re working on and some of the other issues that we’re
working on. We’re starting to get more materials for them to
review and so there might be enough materials to justify a full-
day meeting.

The next meeting is scheduled the week of November 3vd, but if
that’s held in conjunction with the Gulf States Marine Fisheries
Commission meeting, the Gulf States Commission 1s going to be
meeting jointly with the Atlantic States Commission in St.
Augustine, Florida. IT we want to meet jointly with all the
various law enforcement APs from all of the councils on the
Atlantic coast, that may end up being a logistical nightmare.

I think we’re going to have to have some discussions about how

11





OCoO~NOOUITAWNEPE

we want to organize the meeting in October or if we might want
to even skip it, at least our participation in it, and wait
until we’re dealing solely with the Gulf States Commission again
the following spring. That’s something we can work out later,
but 1 just wanted to let you know about that.

It looks like we have about ten minutes left and so iIf you want,
I can start going over the comments from the reef TFfish
amendments for whatever time we have left.

CHAIRMAN BOYD: Steve, | think we’re over. We’re supposed to
run until 10:45.

MR. ATRAN: Okay. We are a little bit over.
CHAIRMAN BOYD: Yes, we’re a little bit over.

MR. ATRAN: What we can do is | didn’t want to do i1t, because we
have a full schedule on the Reef Fish Committee tomorrow, but we
can defer the Law Enforcement AP comments on those two
amendments to the Reef Fish Committee and go over them when we
cover those amendments at Reef Fish.

CHAIRMAN BOYD: Committee, are vyou all okay with that?
Everybody all right with that? Nods of heads yes and so okay.
Anything else, Steve?

MR. ATRAN: No, that concludes my Law Enforcement AP summary.
CHAIRMAN BOYD: All right. Anything from the committee members,
the Law Enforcement Committee members? Hearing none, we are

adjourned.

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 10:52 a.m., March 30,
2015.)
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Tab L, No. 3

Law Enforcement Committee: Action Schedule for Tab L

Agenda Item 1V: Law Enforcement Technical Committee Summary
Timeline Status: Review of LETC meeting; Acceptance of background checks protocol

Council Input and Next Steps: Council staff will summarize comments from the LETC
meeting that are not reviewed elsewhere in other committees. Most of these items are for
information only. However, “Draft protocol for background checks of AP candidates for
violations in state waters”, the Committee should review the LETC comments and decide
whether to accept the draft protocol as written or suggest changes.

Agenda Item V: Selection of Recipient for Officer of the Year Award (Closed Session)
Timeline Status: Selection of award recipient

Council Input and Next Steps: The LETC provided its recommendations for candidates for
Officer of the Year award. The Committee should review the candidates’ submissions and select
a candidate to recommend to the full Council to receive the award. The award will be presented
to the recipient at a subsequent Council meeting.

Agenda Item VI: Other Business

Timeline Status: Additional items that can be brought up for discussion, but no action can be
taken since they have not been announced

Council Input and Next Steps: Additional items may be brought up for discussion by
Committee members, time permitting. If the committee wishes to pursue action, then action can
be scheduled at a future Council meeting.






Tab L, No. 4

GSMFC Law Enforcement Committee/GMFMC Law Enforcement Technical Committee
Joint Meeting Summary
San Antonio, Texas
March 16, 2016

The meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by LEC Chair Chad Hebert.

Adoption of Agenda/Approval of Minutes

The agenda, minutes of the November 4, 2015 ASFMC LEC/GSMFC LEC meeting, and minutes
of the December 14, 2015 LETC webinar were approved as written.

GMFMC LAW ENFORCEMENT TECHNICAL COMMITTEE SESSION

Enforcement Implications of LA, MS, and AL 9-mile Reef Fish Boundary

Cynthia Fenyk reviewed the language in the 2016 appropriations bill that created the 9-mile reef
fish boundary. The current boundary is only in effect for FY2016, but Senator Vitter has
introduced an amendment to the Submerged Lands Act that would make it permanent. The
boundary affects EEZ regulations are in effect, and it vessels that have permit conditions such as
complying with the more restrictive of state or federal regulations when in state waters. Because
the boundary only affects harvest of reef fish and not other species such as redfish, an education
program will be needed to let fishermen know which species are affected by the boundary
change. It was noted that the boundary does not appear on nautical charts. Louisiana DWF and
Alabama ADCNR have maps on their websites showing the approximate revised boundary
(http://www.fishla.org/fishing/recreational-fishing-regulations/revised-gulfward-boundary/ and
http://www.outdooralabama.com/sites/default/files/9%20Mile%20L imit%20Map%200n%20Nau
tical%20Chart.pdf ), but it was suggested that it would be inappropriate for NOS to include the
boundary on its nautical charts because it is not a territorial line, and it does not affect resources
other than reef fish.

Enforcement Implications of Offshore Aquaculture FMP

Cynthia Fenyk presented an overview of the features of the Aquaculture FMP while Jess Beck,
Regional Aquaculture Coordinator, was available via phone to answer questions. The following
issues were brought up.

- The regulations require that a vessel engaged in aquaculture operations must have a copy
of its aquaculture permit on board, and it cannot commercially harvest fish while
conducting aquaculture operations. Committee members felt that, for enforcement, while
Oa vessel is engaged in aquaculture operations, must have a placard that is visible from a
distance, and it should have no other permits on board.

- Restricted access zones around each aquaculture facility within which fishing or transit is





not allowed are required to be marked on each corner by a buoy. However, there are no
specifications for the buoy. Committee members felt that the buoys should be required to
be visible (e.g., no milk jugs) with identifying markings. One suggestion was made to
require a standard color to be used to identify the region as a restricted access zone.

- There are no specifications on the final disposition of the brood stock. Some states have
rules for disposition of broodstock from land-based facilities, but these may not be
applicable to offshore aquaculture, or for aquaculture intended for food production as
opposed to stock enhancement.

- Violation of permit terms or regulations may result in revocation or suspension of the
aquaculture permit. However, unlike fishing vessels that can tie up at the dock and
suspend operations, there would continue to be an active offshore facility and captive fish
that must be tended. There are no provisions for continued tending or disposition of an
offshore facility in the event of as permit suspension.

Protocol for Background Checks of AP Candidates for Violations in State Waters

Steven Atran reviewed the draft protocol. Although the Council had originally requested that
background checks be only for violations regarding federally managed species, not all stated
have the ability to separate violations by species. Therefore, the request would be for all marine
fishery violations. Committee members felt that a person who violated state regulations would
also be likely to violate federal regulations, therefore this background check would still be
useful.

Committee members requested that the candidate’s driver’s license number (or state issued id
number) be included in the application materials in order to be able to identify unique
individuals.

Committee members reviewed the signature and checkbox section for the candidate to authorize
a background check. They agreed that this was an acceptable way to obtain the candidate’s
permission, but felt that the permission needed to explicitly allow the results of a background
check to be provided to the Council. They suggested the following language accompany the
checkbox:

By checking this box, | consent to allow NOAA/State law enforcement to provide a marine
fishery violation background check to be provided to the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management
Council.

Current GMFEMC Amendments and Framework Actions

The Committee reviewed the following draft management actions for concerns relative to
enforcement.





Draft Reef Fish Amendment 36A — Red Snapper IFQ Modifications

The Committee felt that hail-in/hail-out requirements should remain as is and not be expanded to
all commercial reef fish vessels. Enforcement is already dealing with a large number of hail-
in/hail-outs and expanding the requirement to all commercial reef fish vessels would be
overwhelming. In addition, Committee members felt that the requirement would not be as
effective for non-1FQ vessels. Non-IFQ vessels are not required to have VMS and have a larger
number of possible landing locations, making enforcement more difficult.

On a side note, one Committee member expressed appreciation at having the LETC review the
proposed actions at an early stage of development. He felt that this allowed the LETC to have
more effective input when expressing enforcement concerns.

Draft Reef Fish Amendment 43 — Hogfish Stock Definition, Status Determination Criteria, and
Annual Catch Limit

Under Action 1 (hogfish management boundary), the Committee supported the recommendation
of Florida FWC (Alternative 2 - south of Cape Sable).

Under Action 5 (powerhead exemption for hogfish in the stressed area), the Committee felt that
there should be consistency in the regulations, and therefore supported elimination of the
exemption (Alternative 2).

For the remaining actions, the Committee felt that there were no enforcement concerns. Action 4
proposes a change in the hogfish size limit, but since there is already a size limit that needs to be
enforced, there would be no change to enforcement.

Framework Action Addressing Circle Hook Requirement When Fishing for Yellowtail Snapper

With respect to the boundary, the Committee previously commented on a similar boundary
action for Amendment 43, and had supported consistency with that amendment. Committee
members noted that J-hooks are allowed for harvest of yellowtail snapper in the South Atlantic.

Draft Shrimp Amendment 17B — Optimum Yields, Number of Permits, Permit Pool, and Transit
Provisions

Under Action 6 (transit provision for non-federally permitted vessels), Committee members
noted that transit is allowed in other fisheries provided that the fishing gear is stowed.
Committee members felt that under Alternative 2, which only requires that door and nets be out
of the water, it would be difficult to enforce the prohibition on fishing in federal waters. The
Committee supported Alternative 3, which requires that trawl doors (if present) must be
disconnected from the trawl gear and must be secured.

For the remaining actions, the Committee felt that there were no enforcement concerns.





Review of Coral HAPC Proposals

The Committee did not support HAPC boundary revisions that would make the HAPCs irregular
in shape. Such boundaries are more difficult to enforce than rectangular shaped areas. The
Committee had no comments o the number of proposed HAPCs or on the proposed regulations.

Draft Coastal Migratory Pelagics Amendment 26 — Reallocation of King Mackerel

The Committee had no enforcement concerns for any of the actions in this amendment.

Selection of Candidates for Officer of the Year Award

Each of the state representatives present reviewed the application for the candidate from his or
her agency (the Florida representative was not present). After review, Committee members felt
that, with only one candidate from each state agency, it would be unfair to eliminate two of the
candidates, and agreed to forward all five candidates to the Council for consideration. However,
some of the states may want to revise their candidate’s written application before it is forwarded
to the Council.

In the future, the Committee felt that it should forward one candidate from each agency. If an
agency submits more than one candidate, the Committee will select one candidate from that
agency to forward to the Council. Including NOAA Enforcement and the U.S. Coast Guard,
which did not submit candidates, this means there could be up to seven candidates forwarded to
the Council.

GSMFC LAW ENFORCEMENT COMMITTEE SESSION

IJF Program Activity

Steve VanderKooy and Brandi Reeder provided a short overview of the progress to date on the
tripletail and croaker profiles. The Tripletail Profile should be completed this summer and
hopefully approved this coming October by the Technical Coordinating Committee. The
Georgia Department of Natural Resources has been added to the Task Force and is currently
providing their enforcement information to merge with the Gulf’s. The Atlantic Croaker Profile
is likely to be completed sometime early 2017. Most of the enforcement material has been
received and incorporated.

It is expected that the State/Federal Fisheries Management Committee will identify the next
species to work on during the October meeting this coming fall and VanderKooy or Mclintyre
will provide the history of enforcement representation in anticipation of that Technical Task
Force being formed.





Schedule of GSMFC Publications

Steve VanderKooy and Debbie Mcintyre reminded the group of several of the annual documents
related to state rules, regulations, and license sales and the requests for information which will be
coming to the LEC and LETC over the next couple of months.

Mr. VanderKooy noted that the 4-year Strategic Plan and 2-year Operations Plan expire at the
end of 2016 and requested both the LEC and LETC members to review the previous plans and
determine if they need updating. He reminded them that the group typically has a joint work
session to update the plans every four years, when needed, and that the meeting costs are split
between the GSMFC and the GMFMC.

It was agreed that the LEC would request approval from the GSMFC to hold a work
session in July or August in the northern Gulf to update the Strategic Plan and the
Operations Plan, if they are determined to be in need of revision. It is expected that the
meeting costs will be split between the Council and the Commission for this joint activity.

State Report Highlights

The Committee voted to forgo verbal state reports as they had been provided electronically in
advance of the meeting.

OTHER BUSINESS - TED COMPLIANCE

Brandi Reeder (TPWD) brought attention to the TED compliance reports and the final draft
policy being finalized by NOAA Protective Resources (attached). The policy, as written,
measures TED compliance in the trawl fishery using the boarding reports developed by NOAA.
In summary, if TED compliance drops below 88% in an area, steps are supposed to be taken to
bring compliance back up (outreach and education). In the event that it is not within the next 3-
month cycle, actions may be taken to close an area that is found out of compliance.

One of the biggest concerns raised by the group is related to “courtesy’ inspections. A boarding
form is filled out whenever a vessel captain contacts an agency and asks to have their gear
checked before they go out. If they are found to have problems, the form reflects that, but any
correction is not considered. These ‘courtesy’ infractions are counted against the fleet as though
it were an at-sea infraction, potentially skewing the true compliance rate. In addition, these
requests are often made by captains trying to be sure they are prepared and actually in
compliance. The public relations of this situation are a potential nightmare to enforcement who
have finally developed a good rapport with the fleet.

In addition, NOAA Protective Resources has not sufficiently addressed how a closure might take
place, the extent of a closure, and how the closure can be lifted. Most infractions occur when
dealing with a migratory fishing fleet. If a region is found to be out of compliance, a closure
would affect that state and its residents despite the ‘bad actors’ leaving and returning to their own
waters. These issues need to be addressed before the LETC and the LEC are satisfied with the
TED policy.





The TED boarding form is a great tool; however, we have serious concerns with how data is
going to be used. It was also brought to our attention that the NOAA mandatory observers are
being asked to provide forms as well.

This issue was discussed at the Joint ASMFC/GSMFC meeting last November but not as the
Council LETC. It was agreed that a letter should be sent to the NOAA Office of Protected
Resources to have them address these concerns. The Committee was unsure of whom the letter
should come from, and therefore the Committee’s concerns are being presented to both the
Council and the Commission.

This is clearly a federal species managed by the Council but the TED Boarding Forms and the
Policy were not provided to the Council’s Shrimp AP. The ramifications make it a potential
Commission issue as well as a Council issue.

Any letter should request that courtesy inspections should either not be counted in the
compliance rate or should be a Level I violation (minimum violation statistically). In addition,
the NOAA Office of Protected Resources needs to clearly define the methodology for
determining an area closure for non-compliance and provide some information on what that
closure might look like, i.e. what is involved, how violators will be treated, and how it will be
lifted.

The meeting adjourned at 4:20 p.m.
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